


Embedding economic facilitation into a cultural protection statute: 

• Contravenes the foundational intent of the Aboriginal Sacred Sites Act 1989 

• Weakens the principle of free, prior, and informed consent 

• Conflicts with the Aboriginal Land Rights (Northern Territory) Act 1976, which requires that the 

wishes of Aboriginal people are considered 

3. Undermining of Authority Certificates and Custodian Control 

The new provisions allowing for the transfer of Authority Certificates and the addition of recorded parties (Sections 

24A and 24B) are framed as administrative efficiencies. However, these mechanisms significantly risk: 

• Severing the Authority Certificate from the original consultation and cultural conditions 

• Allowing third parties to access and utilise land without renewed engagement with custodians 

• Diluting the integrity of Authority Certificates as instruments of cultural protection 

These changes commodify sacred site clearances, transforming them into transferrable assets rather than the 

outcome of culturally specific and site-based negotiation. 

4. Weakening of Enforcement Through Enforceable Undertakings 

The introduction of enforceable undertakings as an alternative to prosecution (Sections 39B–39H) presents several 

serious risks: 

• Reduced transparency and public accountability: Prosecutions occur in open court and set legal 

precedents, while undertakings are negotiated and resolved administratively, with limited public 

scrutiny. 

• Undermining the seriousness of breaches: Sacred site damage is treated as a regulatory infraction 

rather than a violation of cultural lore. 

• Inconsistent enforcement: The discretion to accept undertakings may result in leniency for powerful 

actors, creating unequal application of the law. 

• Exclusion of custodians: There is no requirement to involve traditional owners in developing or 

approving undertakings. 

• Legal uncertainty: Undertakings can be withdrawn or varied, undermining finality and accountability. 

This mechanism shifts the Act's purpose from justice and cultural protection toward administrative compliance and 

expediency. 

5. Concerns Regarding the Darwin Waterfront Development and Legislative Amendments 

Recently, the Northern Territory Government commenced consultations with the Larrakia Nation Aboriginal 

Corporation in relation to a proposed hotel development within the Darwin Waterfront Precinct. While Larrakia 

Nation remains committed to constructive dialogue, we have expressed firm opposition to the development in its 

current form due to the site’s proximity to a registered sacred area — Stokes Hill — which holds profound cultural 

and spiritual significance for the Larrakia people. 

In our representations to government, Larrakia Nation has formally recommended that the project be either 

substantially amended or relocated to an alternative site within the broader Waterfront Precinct, in order to ensure 

compliance with cultural protocols and avoid unacceptable impacts on sacred Country. 






